

1953, M.A. 1961 Umberto

DelMastro, 93, of Warner, New Hampshire, died on December 2, 2024.

DelMastro earned a B.A. in economics from Trinity, where he was a member of the Brownell Club and the football, basketball, and baseball teams. During his senior year, he served as captain of the football team. After a stint in the U.S. Army, DelMastro worked at Pratt & Whitney Aircraft until his retirement. He also returned to Trinity to earn an M.A. in economics.

DelMastro is survived by children Kevin DelMastro, Karen Raymond (Ed), Beth Lesinski (Henry), and Michael DelMastro; daughter-in-law Kerry; nine grandchildren; brother Peter (Phyl); and sister-in-law Mary. He was predeceased by wife Audrey, brother Emilio, and daughter-in-law Nancy.

1953 Raymond Moskow, 92, of Wilton, Connecticut, died on October 2, 2024.

Moskow earned a B.A. in economics from Trinity, where he was a member of Delta Kappa Epsilon, played football and baseball, and served on the staffs of *The Trinity Tripod* and the *Ivy*. He went on to earn an M.B.A. from The Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania. Moskow's 34-year career at IBM—briefly interrupted by service in the U.S. Army—encompassed several functions and management positions before his 1989 retirement.

Moskow is survived by his wife of 62 years, Gail; daughters Meredith Bolon (Todd) and Lisa Moskow (Dan Wilga); and six grandchildren. His late brother, Bencion Moskow '46, also attended Trinity.

1953 David A. Teichmann, 93, of Ocala, Florida, died on January 15, 2025.

Teichmann attended Trinity, where he played basketball, before enlisting in the U.S. Marine Corps. He served as a pilot for 30 years, retiring as a lieutenant colonel. Teichmann later served as chief pilot for Royal Hawaiian Air Service.

Teichmann is survived by children David L. Teichmann (Sonia Moroder), Stephen Teichmann, and Suzanne Worthing and three grandchildren. He was predeceased by siblings Ruth Annunziato and Frederick Teichmann.

1954 George D. Waldman Jr., 92, of Peabody, Massachusetts, died on October 10, 2024.

Waldman earned a B.S. in mathematics from Trinity, where he was a member of the Brownell Club, the Debating Club, and the Newman Club. He went on to earn a Ph.D. in mathematics from Brown University and to a career as an aeronautical engineer/mathematician, working for Avco Systems. The loyal alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

1956 John M. "Jack" Barton Jr., 90, of Orange, Connecticut, died on May 26, 2024.

Barton earned a B.A. in economics from Trinity, where he was a member of Sigma Nu and served as captain of the basketball team. He owned and operated Barton & Barton Insurance Agency for more than 50 years, retiring a decade ago. The loyal alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Barton is survived by partner Lee Schlesinger, sons John M. Barton III '86 (Maura Harrigan) and James Barton '93, Maura's daughters and their spouses, and Lee's children and their spouses and children. He was predeceased by wife Shirley and siblings Virginia Porter and Charles Barton.

1956 Kimball Shaw, 88, of Hingham, Massachusetts, died on September 23, 2023.

Shaw earned a B.A. in English from Trinity, where he was a member of Alpha Chi Rho and played football and lacrosse. He spent most of his career with the consulting firm of Arthur D. Little. Shaw also served in the U.S. Army.

Shaw is survived by children Martha Nevill (John) and Peter Shaw (Erin), five grandchildren, and two great-grandchildren. He was predeceased by wife Sandra and son Douglas.

1958 Bruce C. Headle, 88, of Chugiak, Alaska, died on October 13, 2024.

Headle earned a B.A. in English from Trinity, where he was a member of the Brownell Club and the Glee Club. After serving for more than two decades in the U.S. Air Force, he earned a teaching certificate from the University of Alaska Anchorage and worked as a substitute teacher.

Headle is survived by his wife of 64 years, Mary-Michele "Mike"; daughters Alyson (John), Kimberly (Warren), and Barbara (Andrew); six grand-children; and three great-grand-children. He was predeceased by infant son Charles Headle and sister Carol Gloer.

1959 James L. Price, 87, of Keene, New Hampshire, died on December 6, 2024.

Price earned a B.S. in chemistry from Trinity, where he was a member of Alpha Delta Phi and played football. He worked

in chemical engineering before earning an M.B.A. from Harvard Business School. Price went on to a five-decade career as an entrepreneur with numerous businesses, later owning two food manufacturing companies.

Price is survived by his wife of 65 years, Julie; children Dana Wasserbauer and Gage Price; and four grandchildren. He was predeceased by son Douglas Price and brother B. Scott Price '55.

1959 Albert R. "Albie" Smith II, 88, of Brunswick, Maine, died on June 9, 2024.

Smith earned a B.A. in history from Trinity, where he served as president of Theta Xi and ran track and cross country. After serving in the U.S. National Guard for five years, he went on to a career in independent schools and in higher education, including time in Trinity's Advancement Office and as senior vice president of external affairs at Husson University, his most recent post. The loyal alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Smith is survived by his wife of 65 years, Margaret; children Todd Smith (Cecilia) and Nancy Daley; five grandchildren; 12 great-grandchildren; and brother David Smith '61. He was predeceased by daughter Virginia Gray, a granddaughter, and sister Susan Smith.

1960 Neil W. Coogan, 86, of Ellington, Connecticut, died on November 4, 2024.

Coogan earned a B.A. in economics from Trinity, where he served as secretary of the Brownell Club, held leadership roles in the Newman Club, and worked at WRTC. He went on to earn an M.B.A. from the University of Hartford. Coogan spent most of his career at

Travelers Insurance, where he retired as an assistant director.

Coogan is survived by his wife of 61 years, Diana; daughters Patricia Philippon (Joseph) and Karinne Wallace (Chris Buffaloe); five grandchildren; and two great-granddaughters.

1960 William G. de Coligny, 87, of Durham, North Carolina, died on January 26, 2025.

De Coligny earned a B.A. in English and studio arts from Trinity, where he was a member of Delta Psi, the Senate, and the football and track teams. He played professional football before returning to academia to earn an M.A.T. from Duke University and a Ph.D. from Syracuse University. De Coligny worked in education, including as head of two independent schools, before starting a land-scaping business.

De Coligny is survived by daughters Elaine (David), Cynthia (Tommy), and Janine; eight grandchildren; three step-grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. He was predeceased by wife Margie, a grandson, and siblings Calvert, Anne, and Amanda.

1960 Bruce H. Frank, 86, of Indianapolis, died on January 28, 2025.

Frank earned a B.S. in chemistry from Trinity, where he took part in Hillel. He went on to earn a Ph.D. in physical biochemistry from Northwestern University. Frank worked as a scientist, focusing on diabetes research, for Eli Lilly and Company for 33 years. He later consulted with several biotech firms. The dedicated alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Frank is survived by his wife of 63 years, Linda; children

Jeffrey (Abby) and Jacquelyn; a grandson; and brother Doug (Penny). He was predeceased by siblings Johanna Dow and Glenn.

1960 Robert Thibeault,

86, of Newton Upper Falls, Massachusetts, died on January 15, 2025.

Thibeault earned a B.A. in economics from Trinity, where he was a member of Phi Kappa Psi and the Newman Club. After serving in the Army National Guard, he worked for John Hancock.

Thibeault is survived by siblings Valerie (Dave Fetherbay), Judith (Ron Paulhus), John, Richard, and Steven. He was predeceased by wife June and sister Joan.

1960 James A. Tilzer, 84, of Caldwell, New Jersey, died on September 4, 2023.

Tilzer earned a B.A. in economics and history from Trinity, where he took part in Hillel and worked at WRTC. He went on to attend NYU School of Law and NYU School of Business and to serve in the New York National Guard Reserve and the U.S. Army Dental Corps Reserve. Tilzer's career included time as president and CEO of Maplewood Paper Mills and more than 30 years as vice president of sales and purchasing at Paper Enterprises.

Tilzer is survived by wife Ellen; children Brian Tilzer, Andrew Tilzer, and Katherine Simon; daughters-in-law Lisa Valensi and Elizabeth Baldwin; son-in-law David Simon; and seven grandchildren.

1960 Michael D. Varbalow, 85, of Moorestown, New Jersey, died on September 20, 2024.

Varbalow earned a B.A. in studio arts from Trinity, where

he was a member of Delta Kappa Epsilon, the soccer team, and the staff of the *Ivy*. He went on to earn a law degree from the University of Pennsylvania. Varbalow was a partner in the law firm of Jubanyik, Varbalow, Tedesco, Shaw & Shaffer.

Varbalow is survived by wife Barbara, children Jennifer Varbalow and Julia Varbalow (Eric Christy), a granddaughter, sibling Sivia Elgart, and sisterin-law Judy Safir.

1961 Edward B. Vallone III, 85, of Scottsdale, Arizona, died on January 24, 2025.

Vallone attended Trinity before graduating from the University of Arizona. He began his career as a convention manager and moved on to brokerages EF Hutton and Young, Smith and Peacock, where he worked for 20 years.

Vallone is survived by his wife of 56 years, Donna; children E.B. Vallone (Cori), Berkley Vallone, and Zach Vallone (Jessica); and four grandchildren.

1961 E. Walton Zelley Jr., 86, of Alpharetta, Georgia, died on February 12, 2025.

Zelley earned a B.A. in religion from Trinity, where he was a member of Pi Kappa Alpha, the Glee Club, and The Chapel Singers. He earned an M.Div. from the Philadelphia Divinity School and an M.S.W. from Rutgers University. Zelley served several congregations, including St. Luke's Episcopal Church in Metuchen, New Jersey (1964–66 and 1970–98).

Zelley is survived by wife Milbrey, children Edmund Zelley (Gail) and Laura Van Riper (Steven), six grandchildren, five grandchildren-in-law, three great-grandchildren, and brother David Zelley. He was predeceased by brother Robert Zelley and sisters-in-law Elsa Zelley and Diane Zelley.

1962 Paul M. Dolce, 84, of Haddam, Connecticut, died on January 6, 2025.

Dolce attended Trinity before moving on to Saint Michael's College. His work life included time in IT at Aetna, as a real estate broker, and as a supervisor at the Ledvard Post Office.

Dolce is survived by wife Lorri, daughters Angela Wagner and Leianna Dolce, and sister Valerie Keegan. He was predeceased by brother Richard Dolce.

1962 Richard O. Hill Jr., 84, of Haslett, Michigan, died on September *5*, 2024.

Hill earned a B.S. in mathematics from Trinity, where he was a member of the Glee Club and worked at WRTC. He taught high school math before earning an M.S. and Ph.D. in mathematics from Northwestern University. Hill was a member of the mathematics faculty at Michigan State University for 45 years, during which time he authored or co-authored numerous textbooks and papers. The dedicated alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Hill is survived by his wife of 58 years, Alice; children Kimberly (Dean Malvick), Koralie (Sam Sambrone), and Brendan (Miriam); and six grandchildren.

1962 George M. Woolsey, 84, of Homewood, Illinois, died on October 13, 2024.

Woolsey earned a B.A. in studio arts from Trinity, where he was a member of the Glee Club, the Jesters, and the band. He went on to

SPRING 2025 73

earn an undergraduate degree from Rhode Island School of Design, an M.F.A. from Cornell University, and a master's degree in library science from the University of Illinois. Woolsey worked at Harvey Public Library and then for three decades at A.C. Buehler Library of Elmhurst University.

Woolsey is survived by his wife of 41 years, Mary; sons John and Benjamin (Stephanie); one grandson; and siblings Abigail Rowley and Timothy Woolsey.

1963 Kenneth B. Dalzell, 83, of Ocean Isle Beach, North Carolina, died on November 1, 2024.

Dalzell attended Trinity before earning a B.S. from Temple University and completing a graduate program at Harvard Business School. He served as president of Fostoria Glass Company and then Viking Glass, which became Dalzell/ Viking Glass.

Dalzell is survived by wife Georgia; children Ashley Dalzell, Allison Allen (John), and Andrew Dalzell (Clair Carwell); three grandchildren; siblings David Dalzell (Cindy), Alex Dalzell (Karen), Lyn Murphy (Bob), and Mardie Driftmeir (Clarke); brother-in-law Daniel Paul (Ginny); and sister-in-law Maxine Benyaker (David).

1963 Jacob S. Kriteman, 83, of Peabody, Massachusetts, died on January 10, 2025.

Kriteman earned a B.S. in biology from Trinity, where he was a member of Alpha Delta Phi and Q.E.D. He also served as manager of the track team and participated in Hillel. Kriteman went on to earn an M.D. from SUNY Buffalo. He was a founding partner of Garden City Pediatrics, where he practiced for 47 years; he also served as chief of pediatrics at Beverly Hospital for decades.

Kriteman is survived by his wife of 61 years, Melody; children

Lewis Kriteman (Laura) and Heidi Janock '92 (Harry); five grandsons; and brother Stephen Kriteman (Cheryl).

1963 Gerald A. Winer, 83, of Bexley, Ohio, died on November 17, 2024.

Winer earned a B.A. in psychology from Trinity, where he was a member of the Brownell Club and the staff of *The Trinity Tripod* and took part in Hillel. He went on to earn a Ph.D. from Clark University. Winer taught psychology at Ithaca College and then for nearly 35 years at The Ohio State University; he also served on the editorial boards of several journals.

Winer is survived by his wife of 61 years, Susan; daughters Kimberly Diamond (Bruce Sullivan) and Jennifer Goodstein (Ronnie); five grandchildren; siblings Betsy Kagen (Harvey) and Marc Winer (Sara); brother-inlaw Kenneth Kronberg (Adrian); and sister-in-law Debra Diane.

1964 Fred E. Schaltegger, 82, of Johns Creek, Georgia, died on January 5, 2025.

Schaltegger earned a B.A. in history from Trinity, where he was a member of Pi Kappa Alpha, the Philosophy Club, and the track and lacrosse teams. He began his career with Sears Roebuck, working in corporate positions there until 1992. He then became executive director of Federated Systems Group and later retired as vice president of Store Systems.

Schaltegger is survived by children Wendy (Steve) and Rick (Maureen), eight grand-children, and one great-grand-daughter. He was predeceased by first wife Louise, second wife Mary Jane, sister Heidi Lowrance, and sisters-in-law Peggy Schaltegger, Judy Ubry, and Ellen Bennitt.

1965 James N. Williams Jr., 81, of Jeffersonville, Indiana, died on December 7, 2024.

Williams attended Trinity, where he was a member of Q.E.D. and the Glee Club, before graduating Phi Beta Kappa from Indiana University with a B.A. in history and economics. He went on to earn a law degree from the University of Chicago and to a 45-year legal career.

Williams is survived by his wife of 59 years, Barbara; sons Kyle Williams (Janée) and Matthew Williams; and four grandchildren. He was predeceased by daughter Mary.

1965 Thomas B. Woodworth, 81, of Traverse City, Michigan, died on October 3, 2024.

Woodworth graduated Phi
Beta Kappa with a B.S. in
biology. He served as secretary of Alpha Chi Rho and
was a member of the Jesters.
Woodworth went on graduate
from the University of Michigan
Medical School and had a
four-decade career in medicine,
first in private practice and
then in occupational medicine
with Dow Chemical and General
Motors. The loyal alumnus
was a member of Trinity's
Elms Society.

Woodworth is survived by wife Inga Nyquist; children Steve Woodworth '93 (Kristin) and Laura Keohane (Jonathan); stepchildren Tim Nyquist (Laura), John Nyquist (Linda), and Lisa Flood; five grandsons; and brother Fred Woodworth (Anne).

1966 Roy F. Gilley III, 80, of Camden, Maine, died on October 22, 2024.

Gilley earned a B.A. in studio arts from Trinity, where he was a member of the Political Science Club. He studied architecture at the Universities of Connecticut and Maryland before co-founding architecture firm Gilley Hinkel Associates in Connecticut.

Gilley is survived by wife Janis; daughters Elizabeth Sanderson and Amy Gilley;

stepchildren Heidi Brooks and Kristina Shea; and six grandchildren. His late father, Roy F. Gilley Jr., graduated from Trinity in 1941.

1966 William C. Kunkelman III, 80, of Mohnton, Pennsylvania, died on November 10, 2024.

Kunkelman earned a B.A. in political science from Trinity, where he served as an officer of Delta Phi and worked at WRTC. He also was a member of the swimming team. Kunkelman went on to earn an M.B.A. from The Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania. His career included time as president of Trail R Van and as an advertising executive at Adventure Communications and SK Advertising.

Kunkelman is survived by brother Brian Kunkelman. He was predeceased by brothers Jonathan and James Kunkelman.

1967 David A. Anderson, 79, of Rehoboth Beach, Delaware, died on February 6, 2025.

Anderson earned a B.A. in history from Trinity, where he was a member of Psi Upsilon. He went on to earn a J.D. from the University of Virginia School of Law. Anderson was a retired partner in the law firm of Potter, Anderson & Corroon in Wilmington, Delaware.

Anderson is survived by spouse Daniel Davison. He was predeceased by sister Nancy Anderson.

1967 Grant W. Simpson Jr., 79, of Gainesville, Texas, died on December 3, 2024.

Simpson earned a B.S. in biology from Trinity, where he was a member of Sigma Nu.
He went on to earn a master's degree from the University of Texas and a Ph.D. from Texas A&M University. Simpson served in numerous roles in education, including as a teacher, principal, professor, and dean. He also played a role in opening

the Principals' Center at Texas A&M in partnership with Harvard University.

Simpson is survived by his wife of 48 years, Karen; children Owen Simpson, Kyle Brown, and Grant Simpson III; and nine grandchildren.

1968 John D. Fox Jr., 78, of Fairbanks, Alaska, died on January 27, 2025.

Fox earned a B.S. in biology from Trinity, where he was a member of Sigma Nu, the Newman Club, and the football and track teams. He went on to the University of Washington, earning an M.A. in forestry and a Ph.D. in forest hydrology. Fox worked for the University of Alaska, Fairbanks Department of Natural Resources Management and served as an associate professor. He retired in 2011.

Fox is survived by wife Sheila, daughters Colleen and Cara, stepchildren Jenny '97 and Tim, and six grandchildren.

1969 Donald B. Reder, 77, of West Hartford, Connecticut, died on February 7, 2025.

Before graduating with a B.A. in sociology, Reder enlisted in the U.S. Army and served a tour of duty in Korea. He went on to found the talent and marketing firm Brentco, Mr. Coupon of New England, and Dispute Resolution, a private mediation company he led for more than 35 years.

Reder is survived by his wife of nearly 47 years, Connie; son Ben '03 (Sarah); two grandsons; brother Barry (Ann); brotherin-law Ric Curcio (Mary Littel); and sister-in-law Kathleen Riolo (Peter).

1973 David J. Dubicki, 73, of Peoria, Illinois, died on September 17, 2024.

Dubicki earned a B.A. in economics and went on to earn a J.D. from Northwestern University School of Law. He practiced with the law firm of Kavanagh, Scully, Sudow, White & Frederick for 23 years before being appointed an associate circuit judge; he retired from the bench in 2016. The loyal alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Dubicki is survived by his wife of 47 years, Elizabeth "Betsy"; children Martha Dubicki (Trent Jackson) and John Dubicki; and three grandchildren.

1975 John C.W. Adamec, 71, of Latham, New York, died on July 6, 2024.

Adamec earned a B.A. in history from Trinity, where he played in the band and worked at WRTC. He spent more than 31 years as a claims representative for the Social Security Administration.

Adamec is survived by his wife of 42 years, Cheryl; sons John Adamec (Bethany) and Matthew Adamec (Allyson Baker); two grandchildren; and siblings Gertrude Hudson (David) and Carl Adamec.

1976 Richard J. "Rick"

Trachimowicz, 70, of Drakes Island, Maine, died on December 13, 2024.

Trachimowicz earned a B.A. in political science from Trinity, where he was a member of Alpha Chi Rho and played football. He went on to earn an M.B.A. from Clark University and to work in banking.

Trachimowicz is survived by wife Dianne, children Chris (Ashley) and Kate (Heather Wilks), three grandchildren, and brother Robert (Patricia).

1976, M.A. 1984 Tracey M.

Wilson, 70, of West Hartford, Connecticut, died on February 23, 2025.

Wilson earned a B.A. in intercultural studies from Trinity, where she played squash, tennis, and lacrosse. She went on to earn an M.A. in history from Trinity and a Ph.D. from Brown University. Wilson taught high school history for 38 years, with 36 of those at Conard in West Hartford. As the town's historian, she wrote a monthly column on local history for 15 years for *West Hartford Life*; those columns were compiled into a book, *Life in West Hartford*. In retirement, Wilson focused with colleagues on research and teaching about the legacy of slavery in West Hartford.

Wilson is survived by wife Beth Bye; children Peter Wilson, Adam Brown (Alexa), Caroline Bye (Joshua Silver), and Brittany Bye (Kevin Apodaca); brothers Michael Wilson (Cindy), David Wilson, and Matthew Wilson; and a granddaughter. Her father, the late William Wilson, graduated from Trinity in 1949.

1978 Dan T. Doerge, 68, of Hardeeville, South Carolina, died on January 6, 2025.

Doerge earned a B.A. in economics from Trinity, where he was a member of Alpha Delta Phi. He worked as a commercial banker. The dedicated alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Doerge is survived by siblings Doug Doerge (Sharon), David Doerge, and John "Jack" Doerge (Belinda Taylor); stepsister Peggi Mizer (Michael); and stepbrother Bill Seelbach (ND). He was predeceased by sister Diane and stepbrother Bob.

1979 Daniel G. Keefe, 67, of Branford, Connecticut, died on December 1, 2024.

Keefe earned a B.A. in English from Trinity and graduated from St. Thomas Seminary and St. John Seminary. He served as a priest in several parishes in Connecticut, including his final assignment as pastor of the newly created St. John Bosco parish.

Keefe is survived by his mother, Marie Ann Keefe, and siblings Maureen Kelly, Eileen Keefe (James Pogmore), Susan Keefe, Robert Keefe (Laura), James Keefe (Clare), and Timothy Keefe. He was predeceased by brother-in-law Joseph "Jay" Kelly Jr.

1980 Lloyd S. Lowinger, 66, of Norwalk, Connecticut, died on December 3, 2024.

Lowinger earned a B.A. in history from Trinity, where he worked at WRTC. He went on to graduate from Boston University School of Law and to practice as an attorney for more than four decades.

Lowinger is survived by wife Bonnie, sons Seth (Rachel) and Michael (Kirsten), a granddaughter, and siblings Robert and Karyn.

1984 Peter B. Yearley, 62, of Manchester-by-the-Sea, Massachusetts, died on January 29, 2025.

Yearley graduated Phi Beta Kappa with a B.A. in American studies. He also served as managing editor of the *Trinity Review* and editor of *The Trinity Papers*. His career included time at Deutsche Bank as head of credit and chief risk officer of the Investment and Corporate Bank. After his 2022 retirement, he continued to serve on the Deutsche Bank USA board. The loyal alumnus served on several Reunion committees.

Yearley is survived by his wife and partner of 40 years, Mia Schlappi; children Rowan, Petra, and MacKay; and siblings Sandy '80 (Mark), Doug (Susan), and Andrew (Suzanne).

1987 Thomas J. Ashley Jr., 59, of Rio Rico, Arizona, died on January 21, 2025.

Ashley earned a B.A. in religion from Trinity, where he ran track. He worked as a consultant in the travel industry and in marketing.

Ashley is survived by parents Tom Ashley Sr. and Geraldine Ashley and siblings Camille

Pinkerton (Robert) and Christopher (Jimena).

1996 Devika W. Mokhtarzadeh, 50, of London, died on October 21, 2024.

Mokhtarzadeh earned a B.A. in international studies: Asian studies from Trinity, where she participated in volleyball and swimming. She went on to earn an M.A. from the University of London. Mokhtarzadeh served as chair of trustees of The Savitri Waney Charitable Trust.

2012 Otis J. Holloway, 34, of Washington, D.C., died on October 23, 2024.

Holloway earned a B.A. in political science from Trinity, where he was a member of Alpha Phi Alpha, the Student Government Association, and the track team. He went on to earn an M.A. in conflict resolution and international affairs from American University. Holloway worked as a stabilization adviser for the U.S. Department of State's Bureau of Conflict and Stabilization Operations, focusing on conflict resolution in several African countries.

IDP

1992 Marie DeFilippo, 83, of Rocky Hill, Connecticut, died on August 30, 2024.

DeFilippo graduated from Hartford College for Women and Saint Francis School of Medical Technology before starting a career in medical technology at Saint Francis Hospital. She later earned a B.A. in sociology from Trinity and worked at Hartford Hospital.

DeFilippo is survived by brother Martin DeFilippo (Edythann).

MASTER'S

1960 Nellie U. Romaine, 92, of Bloomfield, Connecticut, died on October 3, 2024. Romaine earned a B.A. from Saint Joseph College, an M.A. in English from Trinity, and an M.S. in library science from Simmons College. She began her career teaching English and Latin and later worked as a librarian at the Connecticut Justice Commission and at Griswold Junior High School in Rocky Hill. The dedicated alumna was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Romaine is survived by a niece and a nephew. She was predeceased by her husband of 43 years, Stephen, and sisters Vincenza Uccello, Antonina Uccello, Carmela Gustafson (Russell), and Virgilia Martini (Alfred Martini).

1964 Alan Clayson II, 86, of Stamford, Vermont, died on January 3, 2025.

Clayson earned a B.A. from Brown University before earning an M.A. in classics from Trinity. He taught Latin and Greek at Berkshire and Taft Schools and owned and operated Berkshire Sports Wear with his partner. Clayson also worked as an art director.

Clayson is survived by partner Michelle Shafto, son Frederick Clayson (Susan), a granddaughter, and sisters Mary Kneisel and Nancy Anne Forster (Alan). He was predeceased by son Alan Clayson and brothers George Clayson and Davis Clayson.

1967 Andre J. Marion, 91, of Longueuil, Québec, Canada, died on July 12, 2024.

Marion earned a B.A. from the College of Ste. Marie before earning an M.A. in French from Trinity. His career included time as a teacher in secondary schools and on the faculty at East Carolina University. The loyal alumnus was a member of Trinity's Elms Society.

Marion is survived by children Luc (Anne Martin), Guylaine (Pablo Lerena), and Michèle (Gilbert Adam). **1968 Mary L. Sullivan**, 93, of South Windsor, Connecticut, died on October 2, 2024.

Sullivan earned a B.A. from Saint Joseph College and an M.A. in English from Trinity. She taught English and Latin at Ellington High School for more than two decades.

Sullivan is survived by children Toby Sullivan, Lehan Sullivan (Elise), Justin Sullivan (Kavita Singh Brar), and Lauren Sullivan (Bret Yeilding); eight grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren. She was predeceased by former husband William, son Brendan Sullivan, and a grandson.

1969 Lorena D. Dutelle, 85, of South Windsor, Connecticut, died on September 6, 2024.

Dutelle earned a B.A. from Trinity College of Vermont before embarking on a 35-year career teaching French, social studies, and Latin at Manchester High School. She earned an M.A. in French from Trinity.

Dutelle is survived by brother Charles Dutelle.

1969 Lois A. Saman, 87, of Bristol, Connecticut, died on January 2, 2025.

Saman earned a B.S. from the University of Bridgeport College of Nursing before earning an M.A. in educational studies from Trinity. She went on to earn a sixth-year certificate from Central Connecticut State University and certificates from Cornell University and Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute. Saman began her nursing career at Bristol Hospital and then worked at Hartford Hospital for more than 30 years.

Saman is survived by brother Michael Saman Jr.

1971 Ralph P. Adkins, 86, of Colchester, Connecticut, died on January 27, 2025.

Adkins earned a B.A. from Drew University before earning

an M.A. in political science from Trinity. He was a career state employee whose work included time as deputy commissioner for the Departments of Children and Youth Services and Mental Health.

Adkins is survived by children Jennifer Blais, Douglas Adkins, and Jocelyn Adkins; daughter-in-law Sheryl Adkins; stepchildren Geoffrey Bakewell (Cheryl) and Pamela Tierney (Kevin); seven grandsons; and four step-grandchildren. He was predeceased by wife Marlene.

1971 Joan R. Barbuto, 92, formerly of Wallingford, Connecticut, died on January 20, 2025.

Barbuto graduated Phi Beta Kappa with a B.A. in English from Mount Holyoke College. She went on to earn an M.Ed. from Columbia Teachers College, an M.A. in English from Trinity, and a sixth-year certificate in counseling from Saint Joseph College. Barbuto taught at the junior high and collegiate level and then worked as a newspaper reporter, including at the New Haven Register. She also founded and led the Connecticut Coalition for Child Development Education and wrote several books.

Barbuto is survived by children Laura DeAngelo (Vincent), Carolyn Martino (Robert), and Paul Barbuto Jr.; six grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren, as well as a great-granddaughter who was born the day after her passing.

1971 Humberto J. Delgado-

Jenkins, 85, of Tampa, Florida, died on November 6, 2024.

Delgado-Jenkins earned an undergraduate degree from the University of Havana before coming to the United States with his family and earning an M.A. in Spanish from Trinity. He went on to teaching positions at colleges in Florida

and Georgia and at Jesuit High School in Tampa.

Delgado-Jenkins is survived by children Jesus (Monica Ochoa) and Maribel (Rolando Morffy), four grandchildren, and sister-in-law Lillian Zayas (Alfredo). He was predeceased by his wife of 60 years, Myriam.

1972 Elise Lasry, 91, of New York City, died on January 4, 2025.

Lasry earned a certificat d'aptitude pédagogique from the University of Rabat and was a certified teacher in Marrakesh, Morocco. After resettling in Hartford, Connecticut, she taught at Renbrook School and earned an M.A. in French from Trinity. Lasry, in addition to owning a Moroccan import business with her husband, later directed English as a Second Language programs at Wesleyan University and Hartford Community College before retiring.

Lasry is survived by children Marc, Sonia, and Ruth; daughter-in-law Cathy; son-in-law Jeffrey; 15 grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; and siblings Mimi, Guy, and Albert. She was predeceased by husband Moise and siblings Suzanne, Joseph, Jacques, Collette, and Marguerite.

1989 George W. McKee, 77, of Rocky Hill, Connecticut, died on April 9, 2024.

McKee earned a B.S. in social science from Central Connecticut State University, an M.S. in behavior research from Southern Connecticut State University, and an M.A. in economics from Trinity. He spent most of his career as chief analyst for the Connecticut General Assembly's Program Review and Investigations Committee.

McKee is survived by wife Arlene, son Jeffrey (Caitlin), and two grandchildren. He was predeceased by sister Nancy Stack.

HONORARY DOCTORATES

1998 James Earl "Jimmy" Carter Jr., 100, of Plains, Georgia, the 39th president of the United States, died on December 29, 2024.

Carter graduated from the U.S. Naval Academy and became involved in the design and development of nuclear power for ships and later with training those who served on them. After returning home to Plains to work in the family's peanut farming business, he began his political career as a state senator in 1962; he was elected governor of Georgia in 1970 and president of the United States in 1976. Carter's achievements as president included the ratification of the Panama Canal treaties, the Camp David Accords, and the creation of the Departments of Education and Energy. He also authored 30 books, In 1982, Carter and his wife founded The Carter Center, a nongovernmental nonprofit in Atlanta that, according to its website, "in partnership with Emory University, is guided by a fundamental commitment to human rights and the alleviation of human suffering. It seeks to prevent and resolve conflicts, enhance freedom and democracy, and improve health." Trinity bestowed an honorary doctor of humane letters on the former president in 1998.

Carter is survived by children Jack, Chip, Jeff, and Amy; 11 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. He was predeceased by wife Rosalynn and a grandchild.

FORMER FACULTY

John A. Gettier, 90, of Bloomfield, Connecticut, professor of religion, emeritus, died on February 26, 2025.

Gettier earned a B.A. from Wesleyan University in 1956 and a B.D. from Yale University in 1961. He began his time at Trinity in 1966 as an instructor in religion, a position he held until 1971, when he finished a Th.D. from Union Theological Seminary and soon was named assistant professor of religion with tenure. In 1973, he was promoted to associate professor. Upon retirement in 2001, he was named professor of religion, emeritus. Gettier taught courses on biblical literature, specializing in apocalypticism, ancient Near Eastern mythology, Hebrew narrative, and Hebrew language. He also taught in the Guided Studies Program (now the Humanities Gateway Program). Beyond the classroom, Gettier served for many years as department chair, as coordinator of the mythology interdisciplinary minor, and as a member of the IDP coordinating committee. He also served as faculty secretary for two academic years in the late 1980s. In Gettier's honor, the College has a prize bestowed on Honors Day; the John Andrew Gettier Prize in Hebrew Bible, established in 2001 by Robert Benjamin Jr. '71, is awarded to that undergraduate, preferably a senior, who demonstrates significant academic and personal growth as a student of the Hebrew Bible.

Gettier is survived by two nephews and their children. He was predeceased by his wife, Dorothy, in 2009.

George C. Higgins Jr., 87, of Columbia, Maryland, professor of psychology, emeritus, died on December 15, 2024.

Higgins earned a B.A. in mathematics from Amherst College in 1959. In 1964, after coming to Trinity a year earlier to establish a psychology counseling service, he earned a Ph.D. in clinical psychology from the University of Rochester. While directing Trinity's Counseling Center (now the Counseling and Wellness Center), he taught two psychology courses each year and was promoted to full professor in 1973. He also served on several faculty committees, including the

College Affairs Committee, the Academic Affairs Committee, the Committee on Teaching Techniques, and the Academic Freedom and Grievance Committee. While at Trinity, Higgins specialized in older adolescent personality development with special attention to late adolescent suicidal behavior, and his teaching for the Psychology Department focused on psychopathology and concepts of consciousness. He authored numerous articles on counseling college students, particularly those who identified as LGBTQ+. Higgins stepped down as director of the Counseling Center in 2000, after which he taught in the Tutorial College before fully retiring in 2003. He also worked with the Hartford Council of Churches in establishing counseling centers for LGBTQ+ individuals and in 1975 was a founding member of the Gender Identity Clinic of New England, from which he retired in 2000.

Higgins is survived by children David Higgins (Jane) and Amanda Higgins Martin (Chris) and three grandchildren. He was predeceased by wife June.

To read a tribute to Higgins written by Tom Weiner '71 and to see the video *The Draft at Trinity*, featuring Higgins, please visit trincollreporter. online/Higgins.

Michael Mahoney, 89, of Washington, D.C., Genevieve Harlow Goodwin Professor of the Arts, Emeritus, died on November 28, 2024.

Mahoney earned a B.A. cum laude from Yale University in 1959 and a Ph.D. in Italian 17th-century art from The Courtauld Institute of Art of the University of London in 1965. He started at Trinity in 1969 as professor and chair of fine arts and during his time at the College served several terms as chair of fine arts and director of art history. From 1974 to his 1999 retirement, he served as Genevieve Harlow Goodwin

SPRING 2025 77

Professor of the Arts. While trained in western art history, Mahoney spent his first sabbatical, in 1977, traveling throughout the Indian subcontinent, Southeast Asia, and Japan to visit and to learn the monuments and collections there firsthand. This journey led to his development of an art historical survey course on Asian art that was offered every other year. From 1964 to 1969, Mahoney worked at the National Gallery of Art in Washington, D.C. His accomplishments include being a David E. Finley Fellow of the National Gallery and a fellow of I Tatti-The Harvard University Center for Italian Renaissance Studies in Florence, Italy. Mahoney also wrote a catalogue raisonné of the drawings of Salvator Rosa and published articles in the field of 17th-century Italian art. In 1993, he participated in the National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH) Summer Institute on the Art of Imperial China.

Mahoney is survived by his longtime partner, Raymond Bahor. He was predeceased by siblings Mary Gagen, Paul, and John.

Judith Flagg Moran, 83, of Newburyport, Massachusetts, director of the Aetna Quantitative Center and professor of quantitative studies, emerita, died on December 29, 2024.

Moran earned a B.A. summa cum laude in 1964 and then an M.S. the following year, both from the University of New Hampshire. Before earning a Ph.D. in mathematics from the University of Massachusetts Amherst in 1990, her career in education included teaching and co-chairing the Math Department at Northern Essex Community College and serving as a visiting lecturer at Smith College. Moran started at Trinity in 1990 as a tenure-track assistant professor of mathematics and later was named director of

the Aetna Mathematics Center (now the Aetna Quantitative Center). She was tasked with enhancing the center so that it would assume a more significant role in shaping the development of Trinity students' quantitative skills and with strengthening mathematical proficiency at the College. In 1998, she was promoted to associate professor of quantitative studies while continuing her leadership of the center, through which she chaired the Math Center Advisory Committee and served on the Science Alliance Advisory Board. She also served the College on the IDP Council, the Curriculum Committee, and the Academic Affairs Committee and taught at the Rome Campus in fall 2007. While at Trinity, Moran remained an active mathematician in the field of geometry and became nationally recognized as an expert in quantitative literacy. She also had a particular interest in the geometry of medieval Italian pavements.

Moran is survived by sons Matthew and Sean and a granddaughter.

DEATH NOTICES

1951 Robert W. Dickinson 1955 David M. Geetter 1959 Frank W. Fineshriber 1959 Samuel S. Polk 1960 Richard G. Bowden 1961 A. Bruce McFarland 1963 Thomas R. Berger 1965 William A. Brigham 1965, HON. 1977

Ousman A. Sallah 1970 Douglas M. Lee 1970 John S. McKinney 1975 Clarkson Addis III 1985 Victoria Arvanitis Jenks

IN MEMORY GUIDELINES

We will not announce the death of a community member without first confirming with a previously published obituary or direct notification from a relative. Also, those who passed away more than two years prior to the date of publication will be listed in Death Notices, along with those for whom we do not have enough information for a longer obituary.

Q&A: Lisa E. Bloom, Ph.D., '80 continued from page 52

Atheneum, featuring work by Eleanor Antin. This paper influenced my later scholarship, including my third book. Jewish Identities in American Feminist Art, and more recently an article titled "Eleanor Antin's Subversive Feminist Art" for a museum retrospective of her work at the Mudam Museum of Modern Art in Luxembourg opening in September 2025. Silverman's film studies class sparked my lifelong interest in postwar European cinema and influenced my graduate studies in feminist film theory. Trinity's Rome program also deepened my appreciation for interdisciplinary inquiry. Studying Italian art history, architecture, and cinema while forming lasting friendships with classmates like Dede Faulkner and Amy Bagan enriched both my personal and professional life.

After Trinity, I pursued an M.F.A. at the Rochester Institute of Technology and the Visual Studies Workshop and a Ph.D. in the History of Consciousness Program at UC Santa Cruz, where I studied with Donna Haraway, James Clifford, and Fredric Jameson. My postdoctoral fellowships at Stanford and Brown further honed my interdisciplinary approach.

What challenges do you face? Balancing the emotional weight of climate change with research demands is a persistent challenge, particularly in light of events like the Los Angeles fires. However, the creative responses of artists and scholars offer hope and new ways of imagining sustainable futures.